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The Rector Writes 
Dear Friends 
Death, taxes and the certainties of Easter.  
We all know what are said to be the only two certainties in life. Jesus men-
tioned one of them quite often, the dreaded taxes, and spoke about the 
other quite a bit, too, before experiencing a painful death himself.  
But what about the uncertainties?  
It strikes me that at the moment, every time we switch on the news, we are 
confronted with many huge uncertainties, wars in many parts of the world, 
climate change, who will be our next government to name but a few. I 
have absolutely no idea what the situation is going to be in the world or 
Parliament or Europe this month, or even this week. The uncertainties of life 
generally have a habit of making us worry: “What if I get passed over for 
that promotion, what am I going to do?”, or “What if I get sick, what am I 
going to do?”  
As human beings we seem to need a healthy balance between certainty 
in our life - the normal, routine stuff - and a bit of uncertainty to make life 
interesting and slightly unpredictable, so that we don’t get bored by a 
constant routine. If everything in our lives is predictable, we often feel like 
we’re stuck in a rut; but if everything is uncertain then we are anxious 
about the future.  
So, with this huge political, economic and safety uncertainty hanging over 
us, how about I try and balance it with a bit of certainty?  
Here’s three certainties: on Palm Sunday we will be celebrating and re-
membering once again Jesus’ entry into Jerusalem the week before he 
was finally arrested; on Good Friday we will gather and remember his 
death on the cross; and on Easter Sunday we will be gathering once 
again, but this time to celebrate Jesus’ resurrection.  
For me - as a Christian, as a priest - the resurrection, though I may not fully 
understand it, is up there in terms of its certainty along with “death and 
taxes”. It is at the heart of my faith. I hope that you will be able to join us as 
we celebrate once again this incredible event. You will see from the cal-
endar of events further on in the magazine that there is a lot going on be-
tween Palm Sunday and Easter Sunday. If you can’t make any other ser-
vice, please come and join us for the biggest celebration of the Church 
year: Easter Sunday 10.30am in St Mary’s.  
This reminds me of another certainty: there will be bacon rolls/cobs/baps  - 
never quite sure what is the correct way of saying it here! -served at our 20
-20-20 service on Palm Sunday starting in the Old Chapel before we walk 
to the church for the rest of the service. Come along and enjoy one.  
May I wish you all a peaceful, joy filled Easter.  

Rev Jon 
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United Benefices of Alveley and Quatt 
Rector  Rev. Jon Aldwinckle , The Rectory, Alveley 01746 562159 

(email: revjonaldwinckle@outlook.com) 
Retired Clergy                 Rev. Dr. Wendy Rylance, Roughton Farmhouse 01746 716399 
Retired Clergy                 Rev. Dr. Ruth Sims, Church Farm House, Alveley 01746 780469 
Reader                             Sue Chidwick, 28 Greenway Avenue, Alveley 01746 781786 
Lay Pastoral Worker       Wendy Aldwinckle, The Rectory, Alveley 01746 562159 
Safeguarding Officer     Jackie Hampson, South View, 23 Daddlebrook Rd 01746 780034 
_______________________________________________________________________________________ 

Contact for Alveley & Quatt Methodists 
Deacon Becky Lovatt  01299 826641 
_______________________________________________________________________________________ 

St. Mary The Virgin, Alveley, WV15 6ND 
Churchwarden Penny Jenkins, 34 Birch Grove, Alveley 01746 780660 
Deputy Warden Alison Pearson, Brookfield, Daddlebrook Rd, Alveley  07882 888875 
Treasurer Anne Simms, Willowell House, Quatford 01746 768955 
_______________________________________________________________________________________ 

St. Andrew’s Quatt 
Churchwarden Ann Lee, 7 Brook Hollow, Bridgnorth  01746 761138 
Deputy Warden Sara Douglas,  1 The Dower House, Quatt 01746 781825 
Treasurer Steve Jones, 72 Manor Road South, Kidderminster 01562 753828 

_______________________________________________________________ 

From the Parish Registers 
Funerals Jesus said: ‘I am the Resurrection and the Life’. 

February 27 Alan Oxlade                                       Stourbridge Crematorium 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Views expressed in this magazine do not necessarily reflect those of the Rector, PCCs, 
retired clergy, Hereford Diocese, the editor or the Church of England. 

For all church enquiries please visit our website 
https://www.alveleyandquattchurches. In an emergency please call 

Rev Jon Aldwinckle   (01746 562159) 
For Alveley burial ground enquiries call Jenny Sirrell 780369 

COVER PICTURE 
Anglo-Saxon cast iron marker post on the approach to the Miners’ Bridge in SVCP 

Photo by Bill Smith 
(See arƟcle page 9) 
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MARCH SERVICES 
Duty rotas for St. Andrew’s are on page 6 and for St. Mary’s  on page 20. 

  Sunday  March 3 
  10.30 a.m.  Holy Communion    St. Mary’s 
  Mothering Sunday March 10  
  10.30 a.m.  Holy Communion    St. Andrew’s 
  10.30 a.m.  Worship 4 All Ages   St. Mary’s 
  Wednesday March 13 
  10.30 a.m.  Holy Communion    St. Mary’s 
  Sunday March 17 
  10.30 a.m.  Holy Communion    St. Mary’s 
   2.00 p.m.   ConfirmaƟon Service   St. Mary’s 
  Palm Sunday March 24 
  8.00 a.m.   Holy Communion    St. Mary’s 
  10.30 a.m.  20/20/20    St. Mary’s (starƟng in Old Chapel) 
  4.00 p.m.   TeaƟme Praise    St. Andrew’s 
  Wednesday March 27 
   10.30 a.m.  Holy Communion    St. Mary’s 
  Maundy Thursday March 28 
  7.00 p.m.   Simple meal & foot washing  St. Mary’s 
  Good Friday March 29 
  2.00 p.m.   An hour at the cross   St. Mary’s 
  Easter Sunday March 31 
  10.30 a.m.  Joint Holy Communion   St. Mary’s 
   

ST MARY’S CHURCH SHROVE TUESDAY PANCAKE MORNING  
THANK YOU To everyone who came and supported the Pancake Morning 
held in the Pavilion and to those who helped either by giving their Ɵme or 
donaƟng items for sale. It was a lovely morning enjoyed by all who aƩend-
ed, including the children who very much enjoyed the Pancake Races run 
by Rev. Jon.     
Jenny Sirrell 
 
 
I hate it when I see an old person, and then realize we went to school 
together.  
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NEWS FROM ST. ANDREW’S, QUATT 
March has arrived and Spring is here. Depending upon which calendar you choose 
the first day of Spring is March 19th at 11.06 pm  or March 1st by the meteorologi-
cal calendar. Personally I will opt for the earlier date as I just can’t wait for spring to 
arrive. 
As I write this the snowdrops are providing a wonderful carpet of blooms and the 
daffodils are peeping through. 
Our Cluster Ash Wednesday service at St Mary’s last month prepared us for Lent 
and helped us to focus our minds and prayers on the death and resurrecƟon of Je-
sus Christ.  
As Easter Sunday falls on the 5th Sunday in the month we will be joining with our 
good friends at St Mary’s, Alveley for this most special service of Holy Communion 
when we celebrate the resurrecƟon. I know that you will receive a very warm wel-
come at St Mary’s. If you need transport please get in touch with me and we will 
make sure you can get there but if you are unable to make the service then St An-
drew’s will be open if you want to pop in for private prayer during the day. 
I’m very pleased to report that there were 20 of us at a recent Holy Communion 
service here at St Andrew’s which is an increase in our normal aƩendance. Every 
service we have is a joyous event but when there are a few more of us it feels even 
more special worshipping together and enjoying refreshments and Ɵme to chat 
aŌerwards. 
I would like to thank QuaƩ Parish Council for their very kind donaƟon towards a 
new churchyard mower and roadside sign, both of which were in a very poor state. 
I am very proud of our beauƟful church and churchyard and we have many posiƟve 
comments from visitors. 
You will see that this month I am including a rota for readers and refreshments. We 
will start in a small way and then if any of you feel happy to do the Intercessions 
please contact me and I will happily include you on the rota. Please do not feel anx-
ious about such things as leading prayer. So if you are interested we can give you 
guidance. 
I will finish by wishing you all a very happy Easter.     Ann Lee 

ST. ANDREW’S ROTA 

Date Ist Reading 2nd Reading Refreshments 

Mothering Sunday 
March 10 

Exodus 2.1-10 
Carol Hubbard 

John 19.25b-27 
Ann Lee 

Yvonne Miles 
Ann Lee 

March 24 John 12.12-16 
Sara Douglas 
 

 Sara Douglas 
Jean Jones 
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MEMORIAL BENCHES, ST. MARY’S 
Many of our readers will know that in St Mary’s Alveley lower churchyard there are 
several seats which have been placed there as a memorial to someone who has 
passed away and is probably buried in the churchyard. 
During a recent inspecƟon some of these seats have been found to have become 
unsafe mainly due to roƫng of the wooden seat bars. Because of safety issues, it is 
the intenƟon to remove three seats from the churchyard. The three seats which 
have obviously become unfit for purpose are dedicated to Fred Reeve (1928-2005), 
Diane Knowles (Wife, Mom, Nan and Great Nan) and Rose Collins (9/9/1921 to 
31/1/1989 donated by The Friends of St Mary’s). 
If you are a relaƟve of the above deceased persons or can make contact with any of 
their relaƟves or have any other interest in the seats, we would be grateful if you 
would get in touch with either Rev Jon Aldwinckle (Rector of St Mary’s Alveley) or 
Penny Jenkins (Church Warden of St Mary’s Alveley) before the end of March 2024. 
Contact details can be found on Page 4 of this magazine.  
Rev Jon Aldwinckle & Penny Jenkins 

MESSY CHURCH 
Unfortunately, Messy Church was cancelled in February as several of 
the volunteers were unwell.  
The next Messy Church will be held on Saturday 2nd March at 3pm. We 
will be making craŌs, singing some songs and having a special tea to 

celebrate Mothering Sunday which is the following week on 10th March. 
It will be an opportunity to make cards for and think about all those special people 
in our lives that “mother” us. 
All the children of Alveley and QuaƩ are welcome, they must be accompanied by an 
adult. There is no charge but all donaƟons to St. Mary’s Church are welcome. 
Alison Pearson 

 
 

              Music in Saint Mary’s 

        Mo & Andrew 
               present music from 

                   STAGE and SCREEN 
                                             3.30pm Sunday 3rd March 

                                 admission  FREE - includes tea and cake 
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WHITTALL MEADOWS TRUST 
The Trust’s next meeƟng will take place on Wednesday 29th May 2024 when the 
Trustees will be pleased to consider requests for financial support from village 
organisaƟons.  
ApplicaƟons should be made in wriƟng or by email to: 
Jan Higgins 
Clerk to the WhiƩall Meadows Trust 
11, Mallards Close,  Alveley, 
Bridgnorth,  WV15 6JL 
Email: jan.higgins@bƟnternet.com 
ApplicaƟons should arrive no later than 22nd May 2024. 
Applicants should be aware that the Trustees favour grants which support pur-
chases of specific equipment or services rather than general running expenses.  
ApplicaƟons should give full details of your project and its costs. 
Jan Higgins 
 

D DAY CELEBRATIONS - GRANTS AVAILABLE 
If any voluntary organisaƟons in the village and Romsley are thinking of organis-
ing events to honour the 80th anniversary of the 6th June 1944, Alveley and 
Romsley Parish Council would be happy to receive applicaƟons for grants to help 
fund those events.  The grant applicaƟon form can be found on the website.  
Isley Jakeman  
Chair, Alveley and Romsley Parish Council.  
 

ALVELEY AND ROMSLEY PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 
The next meeƟng of Alveley and Romsley Parish Council will be on Tuesday 
5th March in The Pavilion. The meeƟng starts at 7.30pm with Open Forum dur-
ing which residents are welcome to raise quesƟons on the maƩers on the agen-
da, or to raise anything of concern to you. The agenda will be available on the 
Parish NoƟce boards and on the council website.  
The April meeƟng will be on Tuesday 2nd April.  
Isley Jakeman  
Chair, Alveley and Romsley Parish Council.  
 
 
Lenora, 95-years-old and in excellent health, confided that she was terribly 
worried: “Every one of my friends has already died and gone on to heaven. IÕm 
afraid theyÕre all wondering where I went!”  
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ALVELEY STROLLERS AND STRIDERS WALKING GROUP 
I guess you'll have heard of the famous Route 66 that was constructed nearly a 
century ago and ran across a huge part of America. Well what about Route 45, 
a liƩle nearer home? 
This, or should I say, The Mercian Way, is an award winning cycle network 
some 230 miles long, that runs from Chester to Salisbury, passing through our 
own Parish and onwards to Arley, via the Severn Valley Country Park. 
(By the way, Chester has the oldest racecourse and largest amphitheatre in Brit-
ain, and Salisbury, the tallest Cathedral spire). Who knew? 
The Mercian Way gets its name from the ancient kingdom of Mercia, circa 6th 
to 7th century, once ruled by Offa, the first man to claim the Ɵtle, 'True King of 
England' . 
Our walking group oŌen walks some of this route. Although primarily set as a 
cycle route, it is also ideal for walkers. You will no doubt have seen the Anglo-
Saxon cast iron marker post on the approach to the Miners’ bridge just before 
crossing the Severn, depicƟng a warrior (see front cover), designed by Owen 
Thorpe. The lower half shield is more of an Iron-Age design. The helmet is a rep-
lica of one found at a burial site at SuƩon Hoo in Suffolk. These were commis-
sioned at various strategic points along the trail, the soldiers being on duty all 
year round, to ensure travellers can easily get their bearings. The route is also 
periodically indicated along the way with blue Route 45 sign posts. 
Walkers can enjoy some of Shropshire's most spectacular scenery by travelling 
the Mercian Way, along quiet rural lanes, including miles of off road tracks, lost 
worlds of riverside woods and meadows, far from the main roads and energeƟc 
pace of modern life. 
Locally it gives you the opportunity, to walk alongside the majesty of the Severn 
Valley, with the steam trains as they pass alongside part of this route to Hamp-
ton Loade. 
Intrigued to find out more? Why not try a secƟon for yourself, in a safe and 
family friendly traffic free environment, or join us any Tuesday morning 
throughout the year, and explore some of this route, or any other wonderful 
tracks and paths within our area. 
We meet just before 10am, for registraƟon purposes, outside the Three Horse-
shoes, Alveley. 
Please don't hesitate to contact either Andrew; 01746 780478, or myself: 01746 
780841, should you wish to know more . 
Bill Smith 
 
If itÕs true that we are here to help others, what are the others doing here?  
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SEVERN VALLEY COUNTRY PARK 
You may have seen a lot of acƟvity happening in Spring Pieces Meadow recently. 
Our rangers and volunteers have been working to strengthen the hedgerow. The 
hedge was 17 foot in places and is being thinned down and then manipulated 
from the verƟcal to horizontal to form a strong, natural barrier. At certain Ɵmes 
of the year the fields will have sheep grazing in them (as part of the tradiƟonal 
hay meadow management pracƟces) so the improved fence will help keep the 
sheep where they are supposed to be! If the work isn’t completed by March, it 
will need to stop as we enter nesƟng season. 
The brash from the hedge is then being burnt in our biochar kiln. This is a way of 
reducing carbon emissions in the air which occur during burning as oxygen is 
limited. The brash becomes biochar which can then be returned to the soil. It 
has already been used around the park in places where new trees have been 
planted. Burning in the kiln also protects the meadow itself, as the burning is 
contained to the kiln and doesn’t happen directly on the ground.  
During March, the café and visitor centre is open Wednesday to Sunday and 
from Monday 25th March to Sunday 7th April they will be open every day for the 
Easter holidays.  
During Easter we’ll have an Easter Pond Dip on Wednesday 27th March (11am-
12.30pm) and a ranger-led Spring Scavenger Hunt on Wednesday 3rd April (11am
-12.30pm). It’s £4 per child, accompanying adults free. Call 01746 781 192 to 
book your place. We’ll have a free self-led trail from Friday 29th March to 
Wednesday 3rd April. It will be spring-themed and available to collect when the 
visitor centre is open. 
We look forward to welcoming you at the park as the weather improves. 
Susie Comaish, Severn Valley Country Park Visitor Centre Manager    781192 
 

CHAPEL CRAFTERS 
We have had our first two meeƟngs of this year, and the ladies have decided to 
make a Christmas Wreath made out of different material leaves in variaƟons of 
the colour green. No experience is necessary. If you would like to learn a new 
craŌ, dates of our next meeƟng are in the diary at the back of the magazine. 
Coffee, tea and cake is provided, please come and join us. You will be warmly 
welcomed. For more informaƟon please call Jenny or Angie. Our phone numbers 
are also at the back of the magazine.  
Happy CraŌing.      Jenny and Angie  
 

Notice in hardware store: Husbands must have a note from their wives before 
choosing paint colours. 
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ALVELEY ART GROUP 
AŌer seeing the images on the news showing Storm Isha and Jocelyn in January, 
we were inspired by the idea of Waves so this became our theme for Febru-
ary.  Breaking waves depicted in acrylic and watercolour have been painted by 
several art group members, and we're working on experimenƟng with different 
effects to recreate the dramaƟc movement with spaƩering and flicking white 
paint - it's good fun!   
Many arƟsts are inspired by the power of waves, JMW Turner was apparently 
Ɵed to the mast of a steam-ship and experienced the full force of a storm so he 
could recreate it in paint. Contemporary arƟsts are creaƟng amazing images, 
such as the oil painter Maggi Hambling and the watercolourist Felicity FluƩer. If 
you get chance to look at their work online, I'm sure you'll be impressed.   
The art group members are also thinking of other ideas on the Wave theme, not 
necessarily the ones in our oceans! We'll see what comes up.  
For informaƟon on the art group, please contact Deb on 01746 780243 or Colin 
by email on xalv7973@gmail.com        Deb Parker 
 

ALVELEY VILLAGE HALL         
At our last commiƩee meeƟng it was agreed to make a donaƟon of £100 to Our 
Green Shop in Bridgnorth to help the move, towards the end of March, from its 
present locaƟon in Mill Street up to Plaƞorm 10 on Waterloo Terrace. Our Green 
Shop is a non- profit making store run as a Community Benefit Scheme. The shop 
assistants are all volunteers. On offer are refills, just take your own containers, 
of environmentally friendly detergents as well as herbs, spices, rice and pasta to 
help cut down on the enormous amount of plasƟc that we use. Also available 
are other dried foods and locally produced honey, lovely craŌ items and 
greeƟng cards produced by local arƟsts. The village hall has shown its support of 
environmental issues for a number of years by buying cleaning products and 
cloths from Our Green Shop using the refill system. (That’s why it’s always the 
same washing up liquid container on the windowsill in the kitchen.) 
Annual Village Quiz, Saturday 6th April at 7.30pm. The replies to the invitaƟons 
are starƟng to return from organizaƟons and club secretaries. Please return 
them all to 12 Bridge Road by Saturday 9th March. One very keen organizaƟon 
has already entered 3 teams! If you belong to a group or organizaƟon here in 
the village and haven’t received an invitaƟon and would like to take part please 
give me a call on 780 478.    Norma Crabtree 

Never be afraid to try something new. Remember: amateurs built the Ark, pro-
fessionals built the Titanic. 
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MUSIC IN ST. MARY’S 
It’s a pleasure for me to perform and present music in such a wide vari-
ety of different styles in the beauƟful seƫng of our village church. So 
the forthcoming concert of music from stage and screen will take us 
down another avenue. I’m parƟcularly delighted to welcome Mo Mor-

gan to sing for us, and to give her own slant on a number of well-loved songs. I can 
promise deep emoƟon and high drama! 
The concert will start at 3.30pm on Sunday, 3rd March, and admission will be free. 
About 40 minutes of music will be followed by tea/coffee and homemade cakes. 
(DonaƟons to the church will of course be welcome). 
We can guarantee that the music will be both moving and upliŌing, so do please 
join us for the very best of “Music in Saint Mary’s”. 
Andrew Crabtree 
 

ALVELEY LADIES’ GUILD 
Our March meeƟng will be a talk by Mr, John  BuƩerworth.  John will be telling us 
about his journey across many countries to go to a leprosy hospital in Nepal  - an  
8500 mile trip.  
The meeƟng is on Monday 25th March at  2.30pm at the Village Hall. All are wel-
come.       Kath Bishop 
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ALVELEY W.I. 
What an inspiring talk we had from Megan Morris Jones about CUAN Wildlife Rescue 
Charity in February. She told us of their small start many years ago, expanding to the 
amazing facility in 15 acres just outside Much Wenlock, where they received 6,000 
rescue requests last year. She showed us some wonderful animal photographs - my 
favourite was the one of the newly born hedgehogs, where one sƟll hadn’t devel-
oped spines. We must thank Diane Waldram who rounded the evening off for us by 
giving us all a valenƟne present - a shortbread biscuit decorated with a beauƟful red 
rose. 
Please note that the speaker for our March meeƟng has changed. Mr Barry Picken 
will now be joining us to talk to us about the TeƩenhall Wood House. 
On 10th April We are looking forward to our open meeƟng when Reg Moule, a well 
known horƟculturalist will be joining us to give us some gardening Ɵps. As Reg de-
lights in answering gardening quesƟons we are opening the meeƟng to all would be 
gardeners. We have 20 Ɵckets available for anyone who wishes to join us. Tickets will 
cost £3 for visiƟng WI members and £5 for non WI visitors. They will be available 
from Sue Taylor (07973 343491). Any money raised at the evening will be donated to 
charity - Alveley First Responders. Light refreshments will be provided. 
On Saturday 6th April We are entering a team (of which I am a member!) for the 
Village Quiz so please keep everything crossed on the day, as we will need all the 
help we can muster. 
9th April will see us enjoying our bi-monthly breakfast at QuaƩ Farm Shop. They re-
ally do look aŌer us with some wonderful food to set us up for the day. 
Lastly, but not least, the CommiƩee has asked me to say that there is a possibility 
that Alveley WI may be on the verge of closing later this year. Our Officers are find-
ing it difficult to cope for various reasons so we will be looking for a President, Treas-
urer, Secretary and Programme Coordinator at our AGM in November. Without offic-
ers we regret that we will be unable to conƟnue. We were formed in 1945 and have 
had a wonderful relaƟonship with many village organisaƟons and events over the 
years leaving our members with some great memories.       Pam Worton 

 
 

 
Our next Film Night will be on  Friday March 15th at 7.30pm in Alveley Village Hall.  The film 
will be a comedy. £5 to include tea/coffee and cake. 
We hope to see you. 
For more informaƟon please contact Carol Haƞield (780576) or Una Coombs (780568). 
Ian Maddock  
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A HORSE LOAD (THE BUTTERCROSS, PART 3) 
In 1155 Henry 11 granted land to three brothers, John, Hamo and Guy l'Estrange. 
Guy received the manor of Alveley by service of a half knight’s fee. A knight’s fee 
was a measure of land deemed sufficient to provide for a knight, his family and 
servants, but also to furnish himself and his reƟnue with horses and armour to fight 
for his overlord in baƩle. A knight’s fee was between 1000 and 5000 acres, depend-
ing on locaƟon, the richness of the soil and any quarries or mills etc, but it could 
also include wasteland and woods. Henry 11 visited Bridgnorth in 1175 or 1176, 
possibly both. Guy l'Estrange was in aƩendance and he provided the castle with 92 
horse cart loads of corn worth £9 0s 6d. (pre-decimal!), 120 hogs at a cost of £10 
4shillings, 120 cheeses cosƟng £2 6s 8d and 20 loads of salt worth 10 shillings. This 
must have been some barbeque!  All this probably came from Guy's Alveley estate. 
Guy died in 1179 but not before founding St Marys.              
Last year the pop star Rod Stewart offered to pay for 30 to 40 MRI scans. Bill and 
Melinda Gates have given millions to help medical science. This tradiƟon (a liƩle 
diminished of late) of a wealthy person wanƟng to help those less fortunate than 
themselves is not new. Guy's son and heir Ralph l'Estrange (born 1163) now took 
over the running of the manor and he decided to found a hospital in Bridgnorth for 
the relief of travellers skirƟng the great forestry of Morfe, which stretched from 
Alveley to Worfield and from the river Severn to near Claverley in the east. It was 
called the Hospital of Holy Trinity and St. John the BapƟst and was located on the 
corner of St John Street and Mill Street, about where the car park of the Co-op and 
Marks and Spencer is today To help fund the hospital Ralph endowed it with three 
and a half virgates of land. A virgate was approximately 30 acres.  
Does the BuƩer Cross mark this land?  He also gave the hospital permission to take 
a daily horse cart load of dead wood from the Morfe forest which extended right 
down to where the Tesco petrol staƟon is now. At the other end of Hospital Street 
in Bridgnorth was the leper hospital of St James, which was on the right immediate-
ly as you turn up the old Stourbridge road towards Aldi. It is first recorded in 1224 
when the king granted the inmates a horse load of dead wood daily from the Morfe 
forest which adjoined it. This hospital was in existence unƟl at least 1574.     
And if you really want to live your history, on the outskirts of Codsall is a place 
called Colony Farm. Situated near to a sulphurous well believed to have curaƟve 
properƟes, the farmhouse is called the leper house and one of the barns is for sale. 
(Rightmove). As you leave Wolverhampton from juncƟon 2 of the M54 towards Tel-
ford, aŌer you pass over the canal and then pass the house on the hill to your leŌ 
glance quickly to your leŌ and the leper house can be seen with it's many windows. 
The house was divided into many individual rooms each with a window for the pri-
vacy of the inmates.     
Roy ‘Deadwood’ Page.  
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SUSTAINABLE BRIDGNORTH 
Our February meeƟng was a presentaƟon from My Low Carbon on 'How to get dis-
counted solar panels for your roof and help your community go green at the same 
Ɵme with a Community DonaƟon Scheme'. The session was very informaƟve cover-
ing the details behind solar PV including what determines the output (this can range 
from the orientaƟon and Ɵlt angle of your roof to its size, shading and the electrical 
capacity of panels), component parts, opƟonal extras, planning and the economics. 
This was recorded and can be viewed on YouTube via hƩps://bit.ly/
BridgnorthReplay (or contact us and we'll send you the link). If you’d like to get a 
quotaƟon, you simply need to send an email to info@mylowcarbon.co.uk with your 
full address. 
Are you passionate about our planet? Ready to roll up your sleeves and make a 
difference? Want to create an even greener, more sustainable community? Look no 
further! With your help, the Bridgnorth Green FesƟval could be gearing up for its 
third year, but we need YOU to help us make it happen. The proposed date is Satur-
day, September 7th at the Castle Gardens in Bridgnorth.  
Why Volunteer? 
1.Impact: Be part of a thriving community commiƩed to sustainability. 
2.Learn: Discover eco-friendly pracƟces and connect with like-minded individuals. 
3.Fun: Enjoy live music, acƟviƟes, and a buzzing atmosphere! 
How Can You Contribute? 
1. Join the CommiƩee: Be the change-maker and shape the fesƟval’s success from 
the ground up. 
2. Volunteer on the Day: Assist with stalls, acƟviƟes, and more.  
Ready to make a difference? Email me at chair@sustainablebridgnorth.org.uk, visit 
our Facebook page or join our next monthly meeƟng on Thursday 14th March 
7.30pm to sign up.  
Spread the word - do you have a friend who’s up for the challenge and ready to don 
the green cape! Let’s make this year’s festival the best one yet! Thank you for being 
an eco-hero! 
Kath Norgrove 
 
 
 
 
 
 
A woman was confiding in her neighbour just how hard it was for her to get her 
teenagers out of bed in the morning. The neighbour replied that she never had 
any trouble at all with her son. “I just open the door and throw the cat on the 
bed,” she explained. The woman was puzzled, and asked how that might help. 
“Easy. My son sleeps with the dog.”  
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FROM THE RECTORY WINDOW - 2 
The season of Lent is here, a Ɵme to stop and reflect on the path our lives are taking 
and looking out of the window seeing all the glory and splendour of God’s creaƟon 
can someƟmes put things into perspecƟve. 
If we take a moment of sƟllness in all the busyness life brings, it seems Ɵme slows, 
and everything comes into sharper focus bringing us colour and hope and emphasis-
ing the glory of the world around us. Have you ever noƟced how the blue sky and 
sunshine seems to lighten our step and bring us so much joy? The rain too of course. 
Rain drops on a leaf or petal can be beauƟful, although not necessarily so when you 
are drenched just geƫng out of the car! 
The hedges are filling with new leaf. The one surrounding our garden is a very pale 
rust colour at present, but I know will change to green once the new growth pokes 
through. The birds are singing, and the bulbs are peeking out of the soil and I’m ex-
cited to see them in their full glory, it will also be a reminder of what was planted in 
which pot!  
The camelia on the path to the front door is heavy with bud and is quietly waiƟng to 
burst forth with colour when mother nature says go, go, go. 
The greenhouse has not fared so well and will need some aƩenƟon before it is ready 
for this year’s endeavours. 
Having succumbed to the viral cough and cold which I know many have also 
suffered, I was unable to take part in this year’s Big Garden bird watch but I’m sure 
from the recent morning bird song there would have been many to observe. They 
are a joy to watch while I am doing the washing up, pecking and devouring the seed 
in our feeders. I love to see the blackbird and the robin, they are such a comfort. 
We do however have some blue Ɵts nesƟng in a bird box at the end of the drive so 
hopefully nothing will frighten them away before fledging Ɵme. 
A new pheasant has also taken up residence and was happily pecking at the base of 
the bird feeder earlier this week. He was dressed in his smartest clothes, his colours 
very bright and prominent in the sunshine. We also have three naughty squirrels 
who although comical when upside down on the bird feeder have been and sadly 
conƟnue to be quite destrucƟve. 
Well, it is Ɵme to get my seed box out, have a cuppa and decide on what to grow 
this year.  
Don’t forget to take a moment and look out of the window, God’s glory is abundant 
for us all to see and the words of this hymn came to mind: 
Jesus is Lord, creaƟon’s voice proclaims it  
For by his power each tree and flower, was planned and made  
Jesus is Lord, the universe declares it. 
Sun, moon and stars in heaven cry, Jesus is Lord!  
UnƟl next Ɵme …. 
Wendy 
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ALL IN THE MONTH OF MARCH 
750 years ago, on 7th March 1274 St Thomas Aquinas, Italian Dominican friar, Catho-
lic priest, philosopher, and theologian, died.  
250 years ago, on 16th March 1774 MaƩhew Flinders, BriƟsh navigator and cartog-
rapher, was born.  He led the first inshore navigaƟon of Australia, and was the first 
person to call the country by that name. 
150 years ago, on 30th March 1874 Charles Lightoller, BriƟsh naval officer, was 
born.  He was Second Officer on the RMS Titanic, and the most senior member of 
the crew to survive the sinking in 1912. He was also a commanding officer in the 
Royal Navy during WW1, and took part (as a reƟred volunteer) in the Dunkirk evac-
uaƟon in WW2. 
125 years ago, on 6th March 1899  the German pharmaceuƟcal company Bayer pa-
tented aspirin (acetylsalicylic acid). 
100 years ago, on 25th March 1924 Greece became a republic. The monarchy was 
abolished, and the Second Hellenic Republic was proclaimed. 
90 years ago, on 9th March 1934 Yuri Gagarin, Soviet cosmonaut, was born. He was 
the first man in space. (Died 1968) 
80 years ago, from 24th to 25th March 1944, the Great Escape took place. 76 Allied 
prisoners of war broke out of the Stalag LuŌ III prisoner-of-war camp near Sagan, 
Germany aŌer digging three tunnels. Three of the prisoners escaped, 73 were re-
captured, and 50 were executed. The event was dramaƟzed in the film The Great 
Escape. 
75 years ago, on 10th March 1949 the 1948 Arab-Israeli War ended. Israeli victory. 
70 years ago, on 1st March 1954 Ʃhe USA tested the most powerful nuclear device it 
has ever detonated – a thermonuclear hydrogen bomb codename Castle Bravo, at 
Bikini Atoll, in the Marshall Islands. Due to a design error, the 15-megaton blast was 
2.5 Ɵmes greater than expected, and caused extensive contaminaƟon, deaths, 
burns and birth defects. 
65 years ago, on 9th March 1959 the Barbie doll was launched at the InternaƟonal 
Toy Fair in New York City. 9th March is Barbie’s official birthday. 
50 years ago, on 29th March 1974 the TerracoƩa Army was discovered in Shaanxi, 
China by a group of farmers who were digging a well. The 8,000 life-sized warriors, 
plus chariots and horses were buried with the first Emperor of China, Qin Shi Huang 
(247 BC 0 221 BC) to protect him in the aŌerlife.  
30 years ago, on 12th March 1994 the first women priests in the Church of England 
were ordained.  
25 years ago, 21st March 1999 Ernie Wise, BriƟsh comedian and actor (Morecambe 
and Wise) died.  
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ALVELEY CRICKET CLUB 
Alveley Cricket Club is proud of its sporƟng prowess and heritage.  Here at 
Alveley Cricket Club, we put our money where our mouth is. We believe sports 
clubs should be a force for good, there’s so much more to sport and Alveley 
has something for everyone.   
Alveley CC offers a wide range of cricket opportuniƟes for children, women and 
men of all abiliƟes.  Kids’ coaching, women’s soŌball, senior cricket including 
T20 and Saturday games.  Social events which include: Live music, outdoor cin-
ema, firework display, holiday camps, BBQ’s, county matches….  
We believe that sport is an essenƟal part of a well-rounded individual, and we 
are commiƩed to providing children and adults with the best possible opportu-
niƟes to excel. Our sports coaches are highly experienced and passionate, and 
they are dedicated to helping our junior member reach their full potenƟal 
whether your goal is parƟcipaƟon or all the way through to Elite Performance 
Pathways and University Scholarships. 

Our Open evening is on Friday 15 March 6.30pm to 8pm I, the perfect oppor-
tunity for parents, kids and those adults looking to learn more about our op-
portuniƟes to play cricket.  We will also have Calabria Street Food serving food 
from 6pm. We look forward to seeing you there. 

About our junior coaching: ALL children treated the same. Open to all children 
aged 5+. 12 sessions for £40.  
All junior games are LOCAL in the best junior league there is: Worcestershire 
Junior League. Our children represent Shropshire, Worcestershire, Hereford-
shire and Central Sparks. BBQ every Friday throughout the summer FantasƟc 
faciliƟes including new Pavilion, pracƟce nets and social area. 
Open evening Friday 15 March   Coaching starts Friday 26 April 

Ladies SoŌball:  Did you enjoy playing rounders at school?  Our ladies soŌball 
is for you!  We have been successfully running ladies’ soŌball sessions for a 
number of years now.  They are a great way to be acƟve, get fit and meet new 
friends.  You don’t need any experience of playing cricket and all kit is provid-
ed.  If you are interested please come along to our open evening to find out 
more. 

Upcoming events:  Race Night - 3 May – Free entry.  
Live music The Follicles - 31 May – Free entry     
Live music James Baker - 28 June – Free entry 

Worcestershire County Cricket Club: Want to see the best up and coming start 
of the future? We are excited to announce that Four Oaks Ground has been  
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selected as a hub site for Worcestershire, we will be hosƟng 15 matches from 
Under 12s through to U18s.  The ground will also host their sub academy train-
ing and matches against other first class counƟes. 

Get Set Weekend Saturday 23rd March 10am Spend the morning geƫng the 
ground ready for the new season. Lots of jobs to do for all ages and abiliƟes. 
Please save the date and volunteer a few hours of your Ɵme. FREE Tea, Coffee 
and bacon baps for all helpers, followed in the aŌernoon with a few beers with 
friends. 

We have a number of paid and volunteer roles available at the club: 
Cook. We are looking for someone to prepare food for aŌer matches on a Sat-
urday and Wednesday evening.  Food can be pre-prepared at home or at the 
club.  
Bar staff. We have vacancies for bar staff throughout the summer, if you are 
interested please get in contact. 
Voluntary roles: Gardener – An hour or so per week to look aŌer hanging bas-
kets, planters and wildlife garden. 
Groundsman – To help with hedge trimming, strimming, rolling and grass 
cuƫng. 
General handy man – General jobs around the Pavilion from painƟng, installing 
new fence and other maintenance jobs. 
For more informaƟon about the club and how you can get involved can be 
found on our website and through social media or email: info@alveleycc.co.uk 
Richard Twigg 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

Alveley and Claverley  

County Councillor: 

Colin Taylor.  

Phone  07581 066956 

Email: 

  colin.taylor@shropshire.gov.uk 
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DIARY 2024 
March  2 Messy Church, St. Mary’s, 3pm-5pm (p 7) 
3  Music in St. Mary’s with Andrew & Mo, 3.30pm (p 12) 
4  Alveley Art Group, Village Hall, 10am-1pm 
5  Alveley & Romsley Parish Council meeƟng, Pavilion 7.30pm (p 8) 
8  Chapel CraŌers, Old Chapel,10.30am-12.30pm 
13  Alveley WI meeting, Pavilion 7pm  
15  Alveley Entertainers’ Film Night, Village Hall 7.30pm (p 13) 
15  Alveley Cricket Club Open evenong, Four Oaks 6.30pm-8pm (p 18) 
20  Alveley WI meeting, Pavilion 7pm   
22  Chapel CraŌers, Old Chapel,10.30am-12.30pm 
23  Alveley Cricket Club ‘Get Set’ weekend, Four Oaks 10am (p 19) 
25  Alveley Ladies’ Guild, John BuƩerworth. Village Hall, 2.30pm (p 12) 
27  Easter Pond Dip, SVCP 11am-12.30pm (p 10) 
27  Alveley RecreaƟon AssociaƟon AGM, Pavilion,7.30pm 
April 3  Spring Scavenger Hunt, SVCP, 11am– 12.30pm (p 10) 
5  Chapel CraŌers, Old Chapel,10.30am-12.30pm 
6  Alveley Village Quiz, Village Hall, 7.30pm (p 11) 
9  Alveley W.I. breakfast, QuaƩ Farm Shop (p 13) 
10  Alveley WI OPEN meeting, Pavilion 7pm  (p 13) 
19  Chapel CraŌers, Old Chapel,10.30am-12.30pm  
May  3  Alveley Cricket Club Race Night (p 18) 
6  Fun football event, RecreaƟon Ground  
9  Sustainable Bridgnorth meeƟng  

The Rotary Club of Kinver              
presents 

THE MUSIC & LAUGHTER SHOW 
Non-stop comedy  

with songs from the 60s, 70s and beyond 

DOUG PARKER  
(The clean comedian) 

with Steve AshcroŌ & MarƟn Lewis 
on FRIDAY MARCH 15th at 7.30pm 

Edward Marsh Centre (KSCA)  
Legion Drive, KINVER. DY7 6ET  

£25 to include fish & chip supper 
(vegetarian, vegan, gluten free available) 

Profits in aid of  two chariƟes:  
DiscoverU & PlanƟng for Hope Uganda 

Tickets available from 
Ian Maddock  (phone 07751030036) 



ALVELEY RECREATION ASSOCIATION

PAVILION
Ideal For Club Socials, Parties,

Weddings, Meetings etc
Kitchen & Bar Facilities

(If required)
Terms and bookings -

MARGARET SHAW
Tel: 01746 780 459
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DOUBLE GLAZING REPAIRS
MISTED UP GLASS,

LOCKS, HANDLES, HINGES, 
DOORS ADJUSTED

Telephone Fred Barnfield
Alveley 01746 781912
Mobile 07971 788489

Embroidered & Printed Workwear
Labels, Banners & Vehicle Graphics

Promotional T-Shirts & Bags
Leaflets, Posters & Business Cards

enquiries@amdpromotions.co.uk

www.amdpromotions.co.uk

t: 07825133056
Based in Alveley Village

Embroidery & Printing Services
for businesses, charities & schools

Your local one stop shop for
all your embroidery &

printing needs

DR CHARLIE GREENWOOD BVM BVS MRCVS
DIRECTOR & VETERINARY SURGEON

Email: charlie@alveleyvillagevets.co.uk
Tel: 01746 400595

5a COOKS CROSS, ALVELEY,
BRIDGNORTH WV15 6LS
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12 LONGACRE • KIDDERMINSTER • DY10 2HA
Gary’s Kidderminster premises

All Makes for MoT, Service & Repair
FREE courtesy car available, or FREE collection

and delivery service if required
Tel: 01562 745 320   Mobile: 07811 130 261

C. M. R. Cookley Motor Repairs
MoT Servicing & Repairs

Wills and Lasting Powers of Attorney dealt with in a 
sympathetic and understanding manner. 
Appointments take place in the comfort of your 
own home. 

 
 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Lynn Vowles  
Tel:       07495 930822  
E-mail: lynn@lmvwills.co.uk 
www.lmvwills.co.uk 
 

Available all year round

ALVELEY TENNIS CLUB
3 all-weather floodlit courts

LTA accredited coaching for all ages
via Richard Wheeler 07941 722980

Children especially welcome

For membership contact
Roger Whitworth 07946 094488

Full Range of Quality Garden 
Products Delivered to your door.  

Miracle Gro Peat Free 40ltr 2 bags Only £15                            
Levington Organic Manure  50ltr 2 bags  £14                         
Levington Peat Free Planter 2 bags Only £16   
Erin Peat Reduced Compost 70ltr  2 for  £18 
 SylvaGrow Peat Free 50ltr 2 bags - £20     

Decorative Bark 75ltr. 4 bags only  £36                           
  *Stockists of SHL Professional Composts*     

You Click  - We Deliver                                    
www.paulsgardensupplies.co.uk 

Call:  Paul on 01562 741820                       
Mob: 07704 346506 

Delivery Just £3.50  
Fast & Friendly Service 

Large Selec�on of Bird Food & Feeders 
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WINDOWS & DOORS

Installed
DOMESTIC

COMMERCIAL
Locks, Misted Units, Soffits, Fascias, Gutters

& PROPERTY MAINTENANCE WORK
DEAN CHAMBERS

07985 301956      01562 827712
Insured. FENSA Qualified, Traders Register
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Andrew Stark

Carpentry
Cupboards, Wardrobes, Shelving

Doors & Floors
Kitchen refurbishments

Interior and exterior repairs and
renovation

Website: www.ascarpentry.co.uk
Tel (01746) 764246

Mobile 07854 626586

Andrew Stark

Carpentry
Cupboards, Wardrobes, Shelving

Doors & Floors
Kitchen refurbishments

Interior and exterior repairs and
renovation

Website: www.ascarpentry.co.uk
Tel (01746) 764246

Mobile 07854 626586

Fibreglass flat roofs

100% waterproof

Preformed edges

Won't rip or leak

Cost-effective

Seamless finish

Lifetime 30 years+

Call Marc for a free quotation on

01746 769163 / 07967 565098

MARK CRUTCHLEY
Carpenter with over 30 

year's experience.
Doors, Staircases, 

Property Maintenance 
and Bespoke Alterations

Local Authority Approved Contractor
Tel: 07802 487846

Andrew Stark

Carpentry
Cupboards, Wardrobes, Shelving

Doors & Floors
Kitchen refurbishments

Interior and exterior repairs and
renovation

Website: www.ascarpentry.co.uk
Tel (01746) 764246

Mobile 07854 626586

Andrew Stark

Carpentry
Cupboards, Wardrobes, Shelving

Doors & Floors
Kitchen refurbishments

Interior and exterior repairs and
renovation

Website: www.ascarpentry.co.uk
Tel (01746) 764246

Mobile 07854 626586

Fibreglass flat roofs

100% waterproof

Preformed edges

Won't rip or leak

Cost-effective

Seamless finish

Lifetime 30 years+

Call Marc for a free quotation on

01746 769163 / 07967 565098

MARK CRUTCHLEY
Carpenter with over 30 

year's experience.
Doors, Staircases, 

Property Maintenance 
and Bespoke Alterations

Local Authority Approved Contractor
Tel: 07802 487846

Alveley Old Chapel
WE ARE OPEN

Tuesdays & Wednesdays  

11:00am – 3:00pm

Serving hot and cold drinks  
and delicious home-baked cakes. 

Light lunches.  
Gluten-free cakes.  

Free Wi-Fi.     
Photocopying. Printing.  
Second-hand books. 

Family friendly. 
Available to hire for your own 

party or event.
alveleyoldchapel@gmail.com  

 01746 781277



+ 24hr Veterinary Hospital in Bridgnorth 
 Digital x-ray 
 Ultrasound 
 CT scanning 
 Operating facilities 

 Dental care 
 Free nurse clinics 
 Free parking 
 Open on Saturdays 

01746 763 998  
www.sevg.co.uk  
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P. HAYCOX & SON
Funeral Directors

Stourbridge Road, Wootton, Near Bridgnorth
BURIALS & CREMATIONS

PRIVATE CHAPEL OF REST
Tel: Quatt (01746) 780 438

24 Hour Service
Undertakers in Alveley & District for over 60 years.

Nightingales
                                              

 
RESIDENTIAL HOME 

WOLVERLEY 
Magnificent 18th Century Grade II listed 
home situated in over 6 acres of 
beautifully maintained gardens and 
woodland. 
Family owned for over 14 years.  We 
pride ourselves on providing the highest 
quality residential/long term care. 
All rooms are en-suite ensuring a level of 
independency and privacy. Residents are 
encouraged to retain their individuality 
and to personalise their rooms with their 
own belongings. 
Home style cooking, catering for a variety 
of special dietary requirements. 

 
Philosophy of Care:  Privacy, Dignity, 
Independence, Choice, Fulfilment, 
Security, Respect and Equality 
For more information please call  
01562 850201  
or email office@nightingalesrh.co.uk 
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07542 601165
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WHO’S WHO - A GUIDE TO ORGANISATION CONTACTS 
Alveley Art Group Deb Parker  780243 
Alveley Bellringers Roy Page                                                            07704 362285 
Alveley ChariƟes Daryl Cooper  780378 
Alveley Cricket Club Richard Twigg  780437 
Alveley Day Centre Pauline Bird  780796 
Alveley Entertainers Ian Maddock  780936 
Alveley First Responders MarƟn Hill  780794 
Alveley Flower Classes Barbara Twigg  780016 
Alveley Historical Society Lorraine Heath 07970 637727 
Alveley Ladies’ Guild Barbara Spragg 780200/Kath Bishop  780707 
Alveley Mining Heritage Andrea Edwards  862064 
Alveley Old Chapel Mo Morgan  781277 
Alveley Parish Council/Street Lights Chloe MarƟn  07355 092770 
Alveley PaƟent Group Chris Noble  780715 
Alveley Pétanque Club David Voysey  780356 
Alveley Rec Assn/Pavilion Margaret Shaw  780459 
Alveley School Mr P. O’Malley  780284 
Alveley Singers Penny Jenkins  780660 
Alveley Tennis Club Bob Higgins  780259 
Alveley Village Band Eleanor Andrews  761238 
Alveley Village Hall Norma Crabtree  780478 
Alveley Village Hall bookings Carol Haƞield  780576 
Alveley W.I. Sue Taylor  780652 
Arden Allotments AssociaƟon Sally Neville  780931 
Chapel CraŌers Angela Lander 780041/Jenny Sirrell  780369 
Community Oil Scheme Dave Dugmore  780058 
County Councillor Colin Taylor   07581 066956 
Friends of Alveley School Sarah Carr   780284.  
Howard Thompson Bequest Jackie Hampson  780034 
Music in St Mary’s Andrew Crabtree  780478 
QuaƩ Cricket Club Jim Williamson  07790 033662 
QuaƩ Malvern Parish Council Bill Griffiths  766941 
QuaƩ Village Hall bookings Steph Hinton  781214 
St Mary’s Choir Brenda York  780144 
St Mary’s Flowers Wendy Aldwinckle  562159 
Severn Valley Park Ranger Ed Andrews  781192 
Squirrel Bowling Club Hilary Smith  780609 
Strollers & Striders Walking Group Andrew Crabtree  780478 
Sunshine Corner Bekki Vowles 07877 882048 
Voluntary Car Scheme Community Transport (Mon-Fri 9.30-12.30 only) 768539 
WhiƩall Meadows Trust Jan Higgins  780259 
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THE BACK PAGE 

The Head Gardener and I have just returned from a family funeral in the 
West Country. As these occasions usually are, it was very much a matter 
of mixed emotions. Ron was the eldest of my cousins and had moved a 
few years ago from his home in Devon to Wiltshire, to be nearer his 
daughter. It was not long after their move that his wife passed away and 
so it was comforting for him to be near family after that. 
It was only a year or so ago that we had read his memoirs. They werenÕt 
published but were typed and in an A4 loose leaf file. They made a fasci-
nating read because although I knew him for 80 years, there were, of 
course, things that I hadnÕt known. He started with his childhood in a 
South Devon village on the edge of Dartmoor and took us through his 
schooling, interests, working life and travels right up to the move to 
Wiltshire. It was full of insights into his life, humour and personality.  
He had been an engineer in the Royal Navy and not long before his move 
to Wiltshire had built in his garage, from scratch, a working model of a 
submarine. It was quite a thing to behold, being at least three feet in 
length, possibly more. That he was able to sail it on a local reservoir, to 
submerge it and bring it back to the surface as well as various other ma-
noeuvres shows how skilful he had been. 
His memoirs made it easy for the family to prepare their funeral tribute.  
Perhaps itÕs something we should consider doing ourselves! 
A happier side of funerals is that you meet up with friends and family 
you havenÕt seen since the last funeral! We reminisced about our child-
hood haunts on Dartmoor and the fact that the Head Gardener and I re-
visited many of them last year. Cousin Jean, several years younger than 
me, kindly reminded everyone that when she was a girl I had held her 
dangling from a bridge over a canal - I was clearly a delightful youngster.  
I pointed out that I couldnÕt do that nowadays, adding quickly that it was 
more due to my increased age and decreased strength than her increased 
size! 
Happy Easter. 
Ian 
 

Please send items for the April ediƟon by 9 am on Monday March 18th  to 
the editor (email ianmaddock@bƟnternet.com or phone 01746 780936). For 
adverƟsing please contact David Hampson (telephone 01746 780034 or 
emaildavid.hampson2025@gmail.com) 
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